Decision

By Lt. John Hellmann

LL ieutenant, | think we' re about to lose our aft
transmission!” With thisICS call from my
crewchief, | wasthrust into the definitive

helicopter-aircraft-commander scenario. For those
unschooled in the transmission system of the venerable
H-46 tandem-rotor helicopter, we havetwo transmis-
sions. They are not backupsfor each other. Without one,
you no longer areflying, or doing much else onthisearth.
Over water, 10 milesfrom shore, the question was more
“when” than “if” wewere putting the bird in the water.

Following the onset of ahorrendously loud noise, the
crewchief unstrapped and walked aft to investigate.
Before getting halfway, awall of fluid started pouring out
the aft-transmission area, and thelevel of noisein-
creased. Hereported thisinformation over ICSand
returned forward to preparefor ditching.

| had been here before, in my head. | knew the
NATOPS emergency procedures cold. There were seven
indicationsof imminent transmission failure. It may sound
hard to believe, but aloud horrendous noise and theloss
of fluid were not among the big seven. Furthermore, the
NATOPS called for dowing to 65 knots. | wanted to fly
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ascloseto shoreaspossiblesinceit wasonly 10 miles
away. At 65 knots, it would take 10 minutes. The question
was how much time was available before we had to put it
in?

My prepared answer was easy: | would wait for a
secondary indication from the big-seven list. In the cockpit,
though, astring of doubts entered my head. All the sea
stories about the crewswho tried to stretch out that last
mile, only to plungeinto the ocean on short final, raced
through my mind. Whenever | heard about thoseill-fated
crews, | sworeit never would be me. | would be smart
enoughto put it inthewater whilel till could.

| went with my planto wait for one moreindication,
and my gut ingtinct said it was not yet timefor aswim. We
were 10 milesfrom land, and flying at 65 knotswasgoing
to double our time over water. Oncethe fluid was gone,
therewas no telling how long the transmission might work.
With thislogic and with the entire crew agreeing, | devi-
ated from NATOPS. Speeding up to 120 knots and making
abeelinefor therunway, | declared an emergency. The
copilot and crewchief completed the ditching checklist, and
each of us hawked the transmission gaugesfor the next
fiveminutes.



Two milesshort of the runway, two caution lights
illuminated and extinguished. However, they were not
transmission lights. They werethe control boost and No. 2
automatic-flight-control system (AFSC) caution lights. We
all breathed sighs of relief when werealized our problem
was not thetransmission. All | could think was, “How
could | be having two major failuresat the sametime?’
None of useven thought to read the hydraulic-pressure
gauges.

| executed arunning landing and shut down on an
adjacent helicopter pad. Following much cursing of the
wretched aircraft that tried to take our lives, wewalked to
the aft-cabin areaand saw hydraulic fluid.

We had misdiagnosed the emergency to the point of
almost ditching. Even though we had discussed the Situa-
tion and unanimously decided on acourse of action, we had
beenwrong in our analysis. From the start, we had focused
on thetransmission, never considering adifferent possibil-
ity. When the crewchief heard the noise and saw fluid, he
assumed it was from the transmission. When faced with
conflicting information on the caution panel, | ignoredit.

Further investigation on deck revealed our utility-
hydraulic reservoir was empty. The noise camefrom the
cavitating hydraulic pump. Wefailed to addressthe dan-
gersassociated with afailed utility-hydraulic system. Had
we started our hydraulic-driven auxiliary power unit, as
caledfor intheditching checklist, wewould have aggra-
vated our Situation
with apossibleAPU
fire. Had weflown at
65 knotsascalled for
by NATOPS, we
would have doubled
our time over water
andrisked afireor
lossof hydraulic
control. Had we
ditched dueto
imminent transmis-
sionfalurewhenwe
gtill had moretimeto
fly, someonemight
havedied.

Wetriedtofind a
bright lightinour
mistake. We had

taken limited information and madealife-and-degth
decision. Thisiswhat we aretrained to do. Had it been an
actua transmission problem, we were prepared. Thanksto
simulator training and qualification boards, | had aplan of
action and followed it. | stuck with what | knew, which
wasto watch for secondary indications. For now-obvious
reasons, there were none.

My copilot, withawhopping 17 hoursin model, was
thefirst to identify thefaint unusual noise. Eventhough he
wastheonly oneto hear it, he persisted until we knocked
off thetraining scenario. Thisled toimmediate action with
the onset of the clearly audible howl.

Paradoxically, my assertive copilot was not prepared
for ditching. As he executed the ditching checklist whilel
flew usin, he missed step two, which called for the
starting of our hydraulic-driven APU. Thisomission saved
usfroman APU fire. Wefalsely had diagnosed an emer-
gency of greater severity than the one actually at hand.
Deterioration of the hydraulic system could have resulted
inusditching theaircraft, just not so soon.

Thereislittletimeto think and discussaplan of action
when the ocean is getting closer and closer. Even when
we do not have the complete picture, we still have to make
adecision. =i

Lt. Hellmann flies with HC-3.
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